BOURNEMOUTH UNIVERSITY





  CONFIRMED
MINUTES OF THE EDUCATION ENHANCEMENT COMMITTEE

HELD ON THE 13th April 2011

Present:
Gail Thomas (Chair), David Ball, Milena Bobeva, Sue Eccles, Janet Hanson, Chris Keenan, Stuart Laird, Jacky Mack, Jacqui Taylor, Jennifer Taylor, Jon Wardle, Ricky Rogers (Secretary),
Apologies: 
Jill Beard, Iain Hewitt, Ross Hill, Toby Horner, Andrew Ireland, Ko Leech, Clive Matthews, Philip Ryland, Chris Shiel, Xavier Velay, 
In attendance:
Colleen Harding (Item 4), 
1
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 9th FEBRUARY 2011
The previous minutes were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.

2
MATTERS ARISING NOT OTHERWISE ON THE AGENDA

2.1
Matters arising – Item 11.1 (from 09..2.11 minutes) - The Committee agreed that the ongoing agenda item ‘Reports/Proposals from externally funded projects’ should be re-titled ‘School projects/updates’ to allow for a broader depth of reporting from academic Schools. This had been completed.
3
HE EDUCATION POLICY LECTURE SEMINARS
3.1
Aaron Porter: President of the National Union of Students had presented his lecture on the Student’s perspectives on the future of higher education at Bournemouth University (BU) on the 23rd March 2011. One of the key issues of his lecture was the perception of students as consumers. 
3.2
With the imminent increase in University fees, the Committee discussed the issue of students as consumers, particularly with Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) being faced with the challenge of the ‘value for money’ culture. The committee agreed that students deserved a high quality learning experience but that they should not be seen as consumers as they had to be active participants in the learning journey.  The key areas of discussion focussed on: transparency of what students are offered, ensuring expectations are set early on to differentiate Higher Education from school and ensuring service principles be put in place. Consistency in the messages presented at induction process was considered critical and more standardisation in induction activities, including an extended induction process, should be considered. 
3.3
Committee members perceived that students’ mindsets changed when they arrived at University.  University staff had a role in this but communication between students had a significant role in shaping the identities and perceptions of students. Developments in technology and social networking sites could also have helped escalate this. 
3.4
The Committee considered the theme of increased student engagement raised in the presentation. Student engagement was considered beneficial and students were invited to engage with quality assurance processes. However, evidence of engagement was sporadic.  It was agreed to revisit this in light of the public information requirements to be published later this year.
3.5
The Student Voice Steering Group was reviewing the mechanisms that students are communicated to at an institutional level, including the Student Portal and visual displays. Other issues with student’s involvement and communication would be managed at programme / framework level. Gail Thomas produced a regular Dean’s message to students which was seen as a helpful tool.  The SVSG was considering the production of a core brief to students and would consider how a Dean’s message could be incorporated.  
Action: JT  
3.6
The Committee discussed the Student Portal as a communication mechanism and heard that students had requested whether an application could be developed to allow for direct access to the Student Portal from their Smartphone’s and iPads. Stuart Laird would investigate this. 
Action: SL
3.7
Future Education Policy Lecture Seminar speakers were discussed and it was confirmed that Charles Clarke had agreed to visit BU in the autumn term, although a date had not yet been set. The Committee was keen to invite another speaker to attend during the summer term and it was agreed that Professor Craig Mahoney be invited. External speakers for the 2011-12 academic year would be organised over the summer from the shortlist agreed. 
Action: JT
4
EDUCATION-FOCUSSED STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME
4.1
The Committee was presented with a revised education-focussed staff development programme, which outlined an enhanced programme of staff development activity. The revised programme would be scheduled to commence in September 2011. It was identified that it would require the support of the forthcoming Deputy Vice Chancellor together with endorsement from the University Leadership Team (ULT). If successful, the proposal would be presented at School Executive meetings, with an expectation that it would feed into the pre-appraisal process. 
4.2
The Committee was happy to endorse the programme to proceed to ULT for approval.










Action: CH

5
PEER REVIEW OF EDUCATION PRACTICE
5.1
A working group facilitated by Educational Development and Quality had met and considered approaches in peer observation at other HEIs. The proposed Peer Review of Education Practice (PREP) outlined a more collaborative approach to improving teaching and education practice. It would be managed at School level, and Schools would be responsible for identifying themes and reporting to SQAEC and EEC. Themes could be related to areas which require further enhancement for example concerns raised through the National Student Survey. 
5.2
The Committee questioned the proposal that Schools would be encouraged to inform students on the outcomes of PREP activities. Whilst the paper demonstrated the spirit of including students, it was agreed that clarification was required to ensure it was not perceived that students would be observers.  

5.3
The Committee endorsed the suggestion that staff could use this approach as evidence to aid their career progression and development. However, it was noted that this would need to be evidence-based and this option should be strengthened in the paper.
5.4
The Committee agreed that the paper should be circulated to all School Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committees to raise awareness of the new approach and receive feedback on operational issues. This would then be submitted to School Executive meetings and subsequently disseminated to School Academic Boards. Gail Thomas would produce an additional paper to support the PREP proposal demonstrating how the Committee has rejuvenated education initiatives across the University. 
Action: JT/JW/GT
6
THE VICE CHANCELLOR AWARDS
6.1
67 nominations for both academic and professional services staff had been received. Nominations had been received from students, peers and individuals nominating themselves. All 12 categories had been populated, although 5 of these were more over-subscribed than others. The ‘Team of the year’ category had received the most nominations. 
6.2
The nominations were currently being reviewed by a selection panel consisting of both academic and professional services staff from across the University. Reviewers were invited to consider nominations within over-subscribed categories for other categories if appropriate. A meeting had been scheduled for Tuesday 19th April where the short listed nominations would be confirmed. Winners within each category short list would be selected by the judging panel which included the Vice Chancellor. 
6.3
The awards would be presented at an evening ceremony on the 4th May for around 200 guests. Prizes for each category would be equivalent to the cost of one attendance at a conference, workshop or staff development. Token prizes for winners and certificates for runners up in each category were also being considered. 

7
EDUCATION ENHANCEMENT CONFERENCE 
7.1
Preparations for the annual Education Enhancement Conference, on the 4th May, were in progress. This year there had been a noted increase in interest to promote educational initiatives, resulting in 3 parallel sessions being run simultaneously throughout the conference.

7.2
The conference had been publicised and 71 people had so far confirmed their attendance. It was agreed that this should be re-publicised. The involvement of the Vice Chancellor and the Deputy Vice Chancellor could be used to enhance promotion.   









Action: JT

8
3 WEEK ASSESSMENT TURNAROUND AND GUIDANCE ON ASSESSMENT FEEDBACK FOR ACADEMICS
8.1
The Committee was advised that the 3 week assessment turnaround had been discussed at Senate and it was agreed that the period of assessment turnaround should remain at 3 weeks. Exceptionally, a 4 week turnaround would be acceptable providing the students had been informed in advance. 
8.2
Previous National Student Survey results highlighted that 64% of BU students received detailed feedback on their work. The Committee was mindful that the quality of feedback should be improved to align with other HEIs which also returned assessments to students within 3 weeks but received higher NSS scores for detailed feedback. 
8.3
The Committee discussed a number of options relating to student feedback. The key concept was to ensure that the feedback mechanisms allowed for marking against the Intended Learning Outcomes. The introduction of a standard assessment feedback form was not favoured due to the variation of assessment methods.  It was noted that some work had been done on establishing principles of assessment feedback and these should be revisited.
8.4
It was recommended that the Quality Assurance Standing Group (QASG) considers a selection of assessment feedback templates which demonstrate examples of good practice and principles. The Committee was reminded that Academic Procedure D1 contained examples of assessment principles. Links to staff development were also suggested and developments with voice feedback and Waypoint were noted.  The issue raised at Senate and through EEC would be forwarded to QASG for recommendations for action.
Action: JT
9
THE USE OF BU STUDENT EMAIL ACCOUNTS FOR SURVEYS
9.1
The use of BU student email accounts for surveys remained an ongoing concern. During 2010-11, students were given the option to ‘opt out’ of surveys but this had not been successful. The Committee heard that a number of students who had ‘opted out’ of surveys were ‘opted back in’ without their knowledge. From September 2011, students would have to ‘opt in’ if they wished to receive student surveys. Student handbooks would also be more focussed on managing email accounts.

9.2
The Committee discussed the appropriateness of primary surveys being undertaken as part of student work and the robustness of approaches taken by students.  It was noted that further debate on this was required and it was suggested that this could feed into the Education-Focussed Staff Development programme. 
10
PROJECT UPDATES

10.1
Online Assessment Handling Projects / Virtual Learning Environment Enhancement


WIMBA Classroom was currently being used as part of the combined Online Assessment Handling Project and Computer Aided Assessment pilots. Student cohorts within the Business School and the School of Health and Social Care were involved with this. Preliminary feedback from staff suggested it was working well. Scott Bellamy would be collating more definitive feedback from the students involved. 
10.2 BU Student Development Award

68 students had enrolled onto the BU Student Development Award pilot. 5 students had withdrawn. The Committee heard that these figures were aligned with numbers at other HEIs during their first year of implementation. Students from all Schools were involved. Students identified as being within the areas of widening participation was higher than expected. 20 students had submitted their e-portfolios and claim forms and these were currently being reviewed by the Awards team. A meeting was scheduled on Tuesday 19th April to moderate the awards.
11
MINUTES FROM E-LEARNING ENHANCEMENT FORUM

11.1
The minutes of the E-Learning Enhancement Forum dated 3rd February 2011 were noted. 
11.2
The Forum had considered a number of e-learning pilots linked to the Student Experience Strategy. Feedback from student and academic representatives relating to the perceived barriers of online learning, including the tools required would be considered at its next meeting.  It was perceived that this review would help inform a revised education strategy. 
12
REPORTS / PROPOSALS FROM EXTERNALLY FUNDED PROJECTS

12.1
CEMP (Media School) 
The report from CEMP was noted.
12.2
HERE! Student Education Retention and Engagement Project (DEC)
The Committee was provided with the Executive Summary from the project report. The full report would be made available to Committee members which contained useful information on retention. 9 particular themes were identified, providing ideas and tips for HEIs to consider.   A conference poster presentation was being submitted and materials on the themes had been produced.  It was noted that this work should be disseminated more widely and inform first year experience projects. 
Action: CK
12.3 STEM
The first South West regional meeting of STEM was scheduled at the University of Exeter. Representatives were currently awaiting the outcome of a national STEM bid on employability which, if successful, would be managed by BU.
13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

13.1
The Committee heard that an Estates room audit had been completed and noted that whilst booked rooms were being used, a low occupancy level of 24% had been identified.  The results of the room audit would be reported to ULT, and subsequently to HEFCE who required this information on an annual basis.  Members noted that a number of factors influenced attendance, including timetabling and blended learning approaches.
13.2
The Business School reported that they planned to approve an internal process, via their School Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee, which would allow students to check their assignments via Turnitin before submitting. The proposal would allow students to submit a draft version first before submitting a final version. It was perceived that this would be beneficial to level H students submitting their dissertations. The Committee agreed that this should be followed up through Educational Development and Quality.

Action: JT 
13.3
Within the School of Design, Engineering and Computing, staff were rewarded for receiving research grants and publishing articles, but those that strove to enhance education were not. The Committee was advised that there were opportunities in place to reward education-focussed staff including HEA Fellowship and Senior Fellowship awards which could aid staff progression to grade 9 but accepted that further work was required to address the balance.
14
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING


Wednesday 6th July 2011, 2-4pm, Room Boardroom
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